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Submission No. 399 – Evidence submitted on 20/2/2015 by Alessandro and Wilma 
Laryn, also on behalf of Blue Sun (NZ) Ltd 
 
 

1. My name is Alessandro Laryn.  I represent myself and my wife Wilma Giordano Laryn 
and our Company, Blue Sun (NZ) Ltd, as Director.  We reside at 110 Shalamar Drive 
on 9.3ha of land. I hold a Bachelor Degree (Hon.) in Biology from the University of ”La 
Sapienza”, Rome, Italy. Between 1975 and 1997 I was a chartered member of the 
Italian Order of Biologist and between 1995 and 2012 I was a chartered member of the 
British Institute of Biology.  I resigned from these two bodies as a member in good 
standing.  
 

2. Firstly, I would like to thank the judges for setting up such a good process, including 
visits by Council staff which may not have happened without their intervention. And 
obviously, thanks to the entire Panel for visiting our property in person. 
 

3. We received three visits in regard to each of the issues for which we made 
submissions: rock fall, liquefaction and ponding hazards.  

 
On the 4th of February Dr Mark Yetton, Engineering Geology Principal from Geotech 
Consulting, showed us the map of the rock-line underlying the back part of our 
property. An inspection in situ was carried out, during which rock outcrops were found, 
mostly barely surfacing from the ground and the grown forestry on low angle slopes. 
We acknowledge the presence of the rock outcrops and, although we feel that the 
danger of rock fall is possibly exaggerated in the proposed model, we don’t see this as 
a compelling reason not to accept the City Council model. 
 
On the 5th of February Mr Peter Kingsbury, Principal Advisor – Natural Resources 
Strategy & Planning Group, CCC, visited in regard to liquefaction risk. He showed us 
the map of Christchurch with the division into two parts, called LAA1 and LAA2. Mr 
Kingsbury acknowledged that it was a crude model, with no distinction of the different 
levels of risk present in various areas. We understand that this distinction is based 
exclusively on the structure of the sub-soil; that our categorization in LAA1 does not 
mean that liquefaction has occurred previously or is necessarily likely to occur again in 
the future; and, more importantly, that, in case of future subdivision or similar, 
penetrometer tests should be carried out, and if necessary investigations would be 
required to prove that there are no appreciable deposits of potentially liquefiable 
sediments, before any building consent could be given. On this understanding, we 
accepted the mediation with the CC. 
 
On the 10th of February Graham Herrington, Senior Surface Water Planner, Asset and 
Network Planning Unit, and Iris Brookland, Planning Engineer, Network Planning City 
Water and Waste, visited in relation to the proposed extension of the Designation 
boundary of the Cashmere-Worsleys ponding area. During our discussion, a difference 
was recognized between the area prone to actual ponding, and the area likely to be 
prone to mere water flowing. This distinction has resulted in a new map being drawn 
and filed by Ms Brookland in her evidence forming part of the Christchurch City Council 
evidence filed on the 13th of February (paragraph 8.20 and map attached). Because the 
new map doesn’t increase the area designated for the ponding area in the Operative 
District Plan, we accept the mediation with the CC. 
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The last visit, on the 12th of February, was by the Panel, who were able to locate the 
various points under discussion. 
 

 
4. On the 17th of February we attended a final mediation meeting, during which the three 

risk categories were examined. This was attended by: Mr Kingsbury, Mr Harrington, Ms 
Brookland, Mr Pizzey, and the Mediator. We confirmed our acceptance of the proposed 
Replacement District Plan, with particular regard in the case of the flooding risk, that it 
is on the basis of the re-drawn map presented by Ms Brookland in her evidence. We 
requested a memorandum of the session to be signed and sent to us. 
 
 

5. In addition to all the matter mentioned before, we would like to record that we want to 
be able to make further submission in the event that other parties challenge the matters 
that are subject of the results of our mediation agreement. 
 

 
 
Thank you for this opportunity to present our evidence. 
Alessandro and Wilma Laryn 
Also on behalf of Blue Sun (NZ) Ltd 


